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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:33 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we begin the hearing to receive testimony of the Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R-2001, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.  I have a few brief procedural matters to discuss before we begin testimony today.



As you recall, at the prehearing conference in this case I urged the parties to consider the potential benefits of settling this case under the unusual circumstance currently facing the postal community.  Since then, I have received five reports on the progress being made toward settling this case.  Another report has been promised to me by the Postal Service for Monday,

December 17.



The Commission would like to recognize the parties' efforts toward resolving the issues through negotiation.  Whether your efforts are ultimately successful or not, the Commission recognizes that a good faith effort was made to follow up on our suggestion.  We appreciate the time and effort in attempting to forge a settlement.



I have an announcement concerning the hearing schedule also today.  The Commission has decided to clear Thursday, December 20, and to reschedule three witnesses previously scheduled to appear that day.  It is my current expectation that Witness Moeller will be rescheduled to appear on Wednesday, December 19, and that Witness Hope and Loetscher will be rescheduled to appear on January 10, 2002.  I will issue a written ruling confirming the new schedule.



Does anyone have any problem with those tentative dates?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  The Commission will be maintaining up-to-date information on the status of the hearings; that is, which witnesses are scheduled and which witnesses have completed their appearance, with scrolling banners on our home page on the internet.  Please check the website instead of calling our docket section to get accurate information on how the hearings are progressing.



The Commission will also accommodate counsels' use of laptop computers.  As you can see, the Commissioners are using computers to facilitate references to documents discussed during these hearings.  If you would like to use a computer during the hearing, please contact the Commission's Administrative Office.  They will try to make arrangements to accommodate you on a first come/first served basis.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to discuss before we continue?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Four witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witness Tolley, Witness Thress, Witness Musgrave and Bernstein.



Mr. Koetting, would you call your first witness, please?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its witness Dr. George Tolley.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Tolley, would you please stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


GEORGE S. TOLLEY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-7.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Could you please state your full name for the record, please?


A
George S. Tolley.


Q
Dr. Tolley, I've handed you a document entitled Direct Testimony of George S. Tolley on behalf of the United States Postal Service, which has been designated as

USPS-T-7.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Does the copy that I have handed you contain the revised pages filed earlier on October 18, 2001, and December 10, 2001?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any other revisions to make today?


A
No, I do not.


Q
With those revisions, if you were to testify orally today would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
Is it your intention to sponsor the Category II library references that are associated with this testimony?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And are those the library references listed in the table of contents as USPS-LRJ-122, Before Rates Fixed Weight Price Indices; J-123, After Rates Fixed Weight Price Indices; J-124, Data Used in Volume Forecast; J-125, Documentation of Volume Forecasting Model; and J-126, Step by Step Calculation of Volume Projection?


A
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, I'm handing two copies of the testimony to the reporter, and I have requested the testimony, USPS-T-7, Direct Testimony of George S. Tolley on behalf of the United States Postal Service and the associated Category II library references, be entered into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of George S. Tolley.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-7, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tolley, have you had an opportunity to examine the package of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you at the hearing this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in the packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No, there are not.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Tolley to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-7-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Tolley?  Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  Thank you.  For the record, I'm William Baker representing the Newspaper Association of America.  I have not been able to see if the interrogatories I just handed to the witness were previously designated, so I will do this, and we will sort it out later.



Dr. Tolley, I have handed you two copies of your responses to Interrogatories NAA/USPS-T-7-12 and 13.  If I would ask you those questions today, would your answers be the same?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. BAKER:  With that, Mr. Chairman, I move they be accepted as additional written cross.




(The document referred to was identified and received as Exhibit Nos. NAA/USPS-T-7-12 and 13.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  So ordered.



This brings us to the oral cross-examination.  Three parties have requested oral cross-examination, the Association of Postal Commerce, the Direct Marketing Association, and the United Parcel Service.



Is there any other party that would like to cross-examine Witness Tolley today?



MR. HALL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, would you please state your name?



MR. HALL:  Yes.  Mike Hall on behalf of Major Mailers Association.  I will have some very brief clarifying cross.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Mr. Wiggins, would you please begin?



MR. WIGGINS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Frank Wiggins for the Association for Postal Commerce.  To start things out right, the Association for Postal Commerce has no questions for Dr. Tolley.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Wiggins.



Next is counsel for the Direct Marketing Association, Mr. Ackerly.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  It doesn't seem as Mr. Ackerly is here.



The United Parcel Service, Mr. McKeever?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Good morning, Commissioner Omas.  We do have some very brief questions.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MCKEEVER:


Q
Good morning, Dr. Tolley.


A
Good morning.


Q
Dr. Tolley, the other day we faxed to your counsel a chart which contained some volume figures for the base year that you use in your testimony and for the test year after rates for a number of mail classes.  Those figures were taken from Table 1 in your testimony on pages 5 and 6.



The chart also contained an additional bit of information, a calculation by us of the percentage change in volume from the base year to the test year after rates.  Have you had an opportunity to take a look at that chart?


A
Yes.


Q
Were you able to confirm that the numbers we took from your testimony and the calculations presented were accurate?


A
Yes.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, with your permission I would like to present to the witness a copy of that document, which I propose to mark as UPS-XE-Tolley-1 as a cross-examination exhibit.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. UPS-XE-Tolley-1.)



BY MR. MCKEEVER:


Q
Dr. Tolley, that chart, UPS-XE-Tolley-1, indicates that under the volume projections presented in your testimony in your Table 1, the volume of first class letters and flats would increase from the base year to the test year after rates by approximately one-half of one percent, .48 percent.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And for first class total the volume increase would be about .31 percent, three-tenths of one percent?


A
Yes.


Q
For periodicals mailed there would be a decline in volume of about minus 2.3 percent correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And for standard mail in total -- I'm skipping down now to total standard mail -- there would be a volume increase of about plus 5.3 percent?


A
Yes.


Q
Parcel post volume would be expected to increase by plus 9.6 percent?


A
Yes.


Q
And in fact destination entry parcel post would be expected to increase by 25 percent?


A
Yes.


Q
All mail would be expected to increase by about 2.4 percent?


A
Yes.


Q
So parcel post has by far the highest growth rate of these mail classes?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Dr. Tolley, we also presented to your counsel this morning another document which did not contain any calculations, but rather took the information you presented in two of your interrogatory answers that have been introduced in the record today and put that information on one sheet of paper.  Have you had a chance to look at that document?


A
I'm not sure what you're referring to.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, with your permission --



THE WITNESS:  I have it.  I have it.  That's about the percent by businesses and residences?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Correct.



THE WITNESS:  I have that.  Sorry.



BY MR. MCKEEVER:


Q
Yes.  Just for the record, the document is entitled Percent of Mail Sent by Residences or Businesses.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, I have marked that document as Exhibit UPS-XE-Tolley-2, and I request permission to present a copy to the witness.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. UPS-XE-Tolley-2.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, I do have other copies of both exhibits for the parties in the room if they would like them.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please.  Thank you.



BY MR. MCKEEVER:


Q
Dr. Tolley, were you able to confirm that the information in UPS-XE-Tolley 2 does accurately portray the information you provided in your responses to UPS Interrogatories 7 and 19?


A
Yes.


Q
And that information indicates that in the case of first class mail single piece letters, approximately 33 percent of the volume was sent by residences and 64 percent was sent by businesses.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And in the case of parcel post, about ten percent of the volume, and this is based on postal year 1997 information, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
We asked you for base year 2000.  I take it that postal year 1997 was the best information you had available?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  That information, though, indicates that about ten percent of parcel post volume is sent by residences, and 90 percent is sent by businesses.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Now, would you expect that the percentage of parcel select pieces, and that is destination BMC, DSCF and DBU parcel post.  Would you expect that the percentage of parcel select pieces sent by businesses would be greater than the 90 percent shown for parcel post as a whole?



Put another way, would you expect that parcel select is used to a greater extent by businesses than by individuals than is parcel post as a whole?


A
Yes, I would expect that.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, I move that Exhibits UPS-XE-Tolley-1 and UPS-XE-Tolley-2 be admitted into evidence in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  So ordered.




(The documents referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit Nos. UPS-XE-Tolley-1 and UPS-XE-Tolley-2, were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//
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//



MR. MCKEEVER:  That concludes our cross-examination.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. McKeever.



Is there any other party wishing -- Mr. Hall?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, if I may?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Wiggins was kind enough to remind me that I should provide two copies of those exhibits to the reporter so that they may be transcribed into the record.  With your permission, I will do so now.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please do so.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Wiggins.



Mr. Hall?



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Tolley.  My name is Mike Hall, and I'm appearing today to ask you some questions on behalf of the Major Mailers Association.



First just a housekeeping matter perhaps more for me than for you, but it will help me because it's the interrogatory response that I'm going to be dealing with a little further as well.  Could you turn to your response to Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T-7-2?


A
Yes.  I have that.


Q
On the second page of that interrogatory response you refer us to pages of your prepared direct testimony, and I want to make sure we're both on the same page as it were with respect to that.



You referred us to pages 48 and 49, and I wonder if perhaps you mean to refer us to pages 46 and 47 instead?


A
Yes.  You're right.  I'm sorry about that.


Q
If you can turn to the prior page?  They're discussing the possibility of shifts of mail volumes, and you say in part the time trend terms account for a decline in single piece first class letters volume of approximately two billion pieces from the base year to the test year and an increase --


A
Excuse me.  Could you tell me just where you're reading from?


Q
I'm sorry.  It's your response to part C of that same interrogatory beginning about four or five lines down.


A
I see it.  Now I see it.



MR. HALL:  If the reporter can tell me where I left off, I'll finish the sentence.  Perhaps it would be just easier if I would read the whole thing again.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
There you say in part the time trend terms account for a decline in single piece first class letters volume of approximately two billions pieces from the base year to the test year and an increase in work shared first class letters volume of a similar magnitude.



You go on to say that although somebody would be tempted to say that that represents a shift from single piece to work shared, that would not be warranted.  Can you tell us why you think that conclusion would not be warranted?


A
Right.  Well, I think it's stated, but I'll just repeat the idea of what I said in the interrogatory, the response, and that is that --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me, Mr. Tolley.  Would you speak into the microphone?



THE WITNESS:  As is indicated in the response here, there are other factors affecting those contracts.  It talks about the increase in advertising mail, for example, for work shared letters.  The part of the testimony that is referred to there that we went over refers to time trend influences on single piece letters, the decline in household mail in general and the boom in electronic diversion.



Because those are also in the contract, then you cannot just attribute those shifts due to the time trend, even though they're about equal.  You cannot attribute that all to shifts from work shared, from single piece to work shared.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Let's focus on the increase in letter advertising.  How does that impact?  How does that explain that it's not a shift?


A
Well, here we have this time trend, and part of the time trend is due to advertising, and part of it is due to the shift.  The total time trend reflects at least those two influences there.  We don't know how much we can separate, how much the time trend is due to shift and how much is due to advertising.


Q
So advertising is something that would lead to growth, for example?


A
Yes.


Q
So you would say growth is not a shift?  It's an additional outside factor?


A
Yes.


Q
For example, would the growth in the use of cellular telephones be an example of what you are talking about in terms of what you call advertising here?  In other words, what I have in mind is that within the last ten or so years, maybe 15 years, an absolutely new product has come on the market, the cellular telephone, and has gained widespread acceptance in the United States and elsewhere.



Perhaps this is something entirely new since I would say, and perhaps you could tell us, that people don't give up their old land lines necessarily when they get a cellular phone.  Is this an example of what you would term growth?


A
Well, I think we're not talking about mail now.  We're talking about telephone communication.  I would suppose that's true just thinking about it out loud, but the cell phone that's walking down the street has led to a lot of growth in telephone messaging, but not very much for phone transfer from land, from attached phones.  Yes, that's an example.


Q
I wasn't meaning to get away from the central focus of your testimony here; in other words, mail.  What I had in mind is the cellular phone industry also sends out bills, and to the extent there has been a great acceptance of that service, that leads to massive new volumes or growth in work shared mail.


A
Yes.  I'm sorry.  Yes.  I would agree.


Q
And that wouldn't mean necessarily in the case of that particular example of growth, that wouldn't mean that there would be a reduction necessarily in bills going out to customers that have land lines?


A
Not necessarily.  There's a lot of separate cell phone bills.  Correct.  Right.


Q
Now, for example, with respect to the decline of single piece letters over the long term, you show in your initial table here on page 5, I believe it is, that your after rates volumes in the test year for single piece letters and flats look to me like they're going to be decreasing by approximately an additional billion pieces.  Is that correct?


A
That's the way I see it, yes.


Q
At the same time, you don't have work shared volumes increasing materially anyway from the before rates test year volumes.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
So that would be an example, wouldn't it, of simply single piece volumes going away and not shifting over to work shared mail?


A
That's one possibility.  Another possibility is that some shifting is still going on, and there's a negative trend there in the work shared mail.  That would be another possibility.


Q
Okay.  Have you been able to quantify that?


A
No.


Q
So you don't know how much is shifting from single piece to work shared?


A
That's correct.  We do not know.



MR. HALL:  Okay.  Thank you.  Those are all the questions I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hall.



That now brings us to are there any questions from the bench.  I'd like to start out, Mr. Tolley.



Mr. Tolley, could you please refer to your response to Interrogatory NAA/USPS-T-7-13?  Starting at the second line of your response you state, "The actual volumes are substantially below those forecasted prior to

September 11 and will almost certainly continue to be so."



Could you please roughly quantify in percentage terms the word substantially in your statement?



THE WITNESS:  Okay.  I'll try to do that.  May I just --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Take your time.



(Pause.)



THE WITNESS:  Well, let's see.  We see very preliminary numbers that volume is down by six percent for the data we have so far for the present quarter.  The present quarter is not over yet, so substantially -- I've never tried to quantify the word substantially.



In my mind, six percent or five percent or even four percent would be substantial.  As I say, I've never tried to quantify that.  One or two percent might not be substantial.  Five or six percent over that would be substantial.  I'm trying.  That's about the best I can do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are you saying five to six percent?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I guess I am.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Tolley.



Commissioner Goldway?



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.  Yes.



Dr. Tolley, I have a few questions.  The first one goes back to the conversation you were just having with Mr. Hall about whether or not there's a shift from first class single piece to work shared mail.



As I understand it, you said you really couldn't tell because there are many different factors involved in the changes of mail mix, and it's hard to track.  What could be done to track that shift?  What would you do if you wanted to measure that shift?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I would collect more numbers one way or the other.  I think that one possibility would be to enhance the Postal Service's reporting system so that they could look at mail and make a judgement about whether that mail would have been sent by single piece.  Again, I'm not sure how much is simple reporting of the mail when it comes to the post office can really do much about that, but it can do something about it.  That would give a better idea.



I suppose another thing would be a survey of mailers, business mailers primarily, and get a report from them of what they have done.  I think probably that would be a way to track the migration of the mail.  I can think of those two things that one might do.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Do you, in your work, see from the Postal Service profiles of some of their large mailers and what kinds of mail they are mailing over time?



THE WITNESS:  No, not in the ordinary course of events.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Would it be possible to let's say get an aggregate of large mailers and track the proportion of mail that they are sending in single piece versus bulk and make any determination about shift from looking at that?



THE WITNESS:  That's an interesting idea.  I'm just not sure that any mailer -- that you could tell from the mail of any mailer what's going on.  I mean, you have this mail.  Some of it is single piece, but the large mailers are also having a lot of different things going on with their mail.



I would really just have to think about that.  It's an interesting idea.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Okay.  I have a couple of other questions, if you don't mind.



You presented to us a forecast for the next couple of years, and Chairman Omas just pointed out this sudden drop that's occurred because of 9-11.  We don't know whether there's a lasting impact to that, but certainly there seems to be a more severe recession and lower interest rate growth, in fact decline, and perhaps lower income, average annual income growth, than we may have thought was the case when these numbers that you prepared were developed.



Do you think that the general economic downturn that we've experienced separate from the 9-11 shock is significant enough that your figures might need to be revised?



THE WITNESS:  Well, our forecasts were done in June, and that was the outlook at that time.  I think there's no question the recession has turned out to be worse than was projected by DRI, whose forecasts we used.  Part of this decline in volume is due to the fact that the recession was forecasted not to be as bad as it turned out.



Does the forecast need revision?  At some point it does.  I'm not sure we're in a position at this moment to revise the forecast.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Okay.  Something for us to consider.  I have another question for you.



In this case you modeled the use of the internet and the demand equations of first class single piece standard mail and even other mail services.  In all instances you found that the internet has a negative impact on mail volume.



With respect to first class single piece mail, you found a substantial diversion to the internet.  From your research, do you find any potential positive impact of the internet on mail volume?



THE WITNESS:  Let's see.  I believe we used the internet variable in the single piece source class, as you said, and then also in regular rate second class.  We found there was a much more modest effect on the regular rate, which is magazines and newspapers.



One thing that comes up is that newspapers in particular are using the internet themselves a great deal, and there have been some surveys that indicate that people who start using the internet for the newspaper actually will then start subscribing to the hard copies of it, so there is an example of a positive effect of the internet.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  What about in package deliveries?  Did you factor the internet into package deliveries?



THE WITNESS:  Not explicitly.  It is not one of the independent variables.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  There is some discussion that, first of all, catalog sales, catalog publication and distribution through the mail, may be increasing in relation to the growth of internet retailers.  Then there would be packages delivered as a result of internet purchases.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Has any of that been factored into your equations?



THE WITNESS:  Not into the equations because we couldn't find a variable for kind of the internet.  We don't have that, but as our residual factors.  We have other factors other than the specific independent variables, and we certainly did discuss this.



The e-tailers will first be on line, and then they find that they need to issue a hard copy of the mail catalog and mail it out, so that's certainly an example there, as well as e-tailing in itself generates package mail.  We've discussed that among factors affecting the mail.  We haven't been able to quantify that particular piece of it yet.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Do you expect in the future you'll be able to develop some measurement?



THE WITNESS:  We hope so.  I don't want to promise too much.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  As Mr. Hall suggested, we've come up with this new product of cellular phones, which has in fact increased, one could say, mail volume by creating a whole new national billing system.



Have you factored in perhaps the growth of internet, everyone having an e-mail account and creating and needing a separate bill for that or some other use of the internet that would generate more mail volume?  Do you think that's possible?



THE WITNESS:  I think it's possible, and we're discussing some of these things now.  Our horizon here is basically through 2003 or 2004.  There are many, many possibilities.



We look a few years ahead, and we're looking at those things and thinking about them, but I can't think of any way that they're in our forecast for 2003 and 2004.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Okay.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.



As I was looking, Professor Tolley, at the direct testimony you submitted here to the Commission, I have to commend you.  I have to give credit where credit is due.  I noticed that this is your seventh rate case, and you've also been before the Commission on two mail classification issues.  For that I think, you know, you should be commended.  I hope that I'm not here through seven rate cases myself.



Following up on what Commissioner Goldway had touched on, I guess when you prepared your testimony in R2000-1 none of us were aware of the impact or knew that the circumstances were going to come about with the September 11 incident.  Quite naturally, in addition to that the situation with the anthrax scare or the anthrax situation that we're dealing with here in the U.S. Postal Service is having a profound effect on volume.



Have you been asked or have you been thinking about as we proceed with R2000-1 whether you would have to go back with your volume forecast as it relates to this case that we're hearing now?



THE WITNESS:  Well, certainly I've thought about it.  I haven't been asked to do any new forecasts.  It would be very difficult to do that at this point.



As my answer here says, the situation is quite unprecedented, particularly with respect to the anthrax.  We don't have any data at this point really.  The anthrax has been so recent.  It just started in October, so we have no data really.  We don't even have a quarter's worth of data.  Certainly when we get that data we'll look at it and see what it indicates about what's happening.



Even so, the forecasted situation is very difficult now because the anthrax is unprecedented.  If you look at past incidents where consumers have been frightened somehow, whether justifiably or not, by something, you can have tremendous decreases in sales.  We don't know whether this is that serious.  We don't know how serious this is.



We may get day by day information, but I really couldn't say when we'll be able to make a reliable forecast.  It might be soon, but it might take a while.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Thanks, Professor Tolley.



That's all I have, Chairman Omas.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Could I follow up on that?  One of the scares that I recall most vividly was the Tylenol scare where there was poisoning in the pills.  Is there some sense of what amount of time is needed to indicate whether it's just a sudden downturn or whether there's a long-term trend?  Do economists, as they do with a recession, say you need three quarters or something or other or two quarters?



Do you have a sense that if this decline goes on for two quarters then you absolutely need to do a reconfiguration, but if it's just one quarter then you can go along with the figures that you've now submitted?  Do you have a sense of what the time frame is in which you would need to make that decision?



THE WITNESS:  Well, it's very difficult.  My sense is that these incidents can be very different.  The Tylenol was probably handled rather well, but still they recalled all their products, and there was a lag there.  If you go to some other cases like the Perrier water, the benzene in the Perrier water, that took a year or two, and it was permanent.  It never regained its preeminent position there.



It is on our agenda to look at these experiences much more closely, and we will be doing some of this, what  you're talking about of finding out what the lags are and how long it takes.  There's been a little bit of attention in the literature on this, but not very much.  We're in the process we're just going to begin now tracing these other incidents very carefully trying to get some insights about what's going on.



As far as whether you can do it in one quarter, I'm just not sure about that.  There is an electronic diversion where people shift out of mail into something else because of this incident.  There's a possibility they'll never come back.  It might be that the effects will not be felt so much in the first quarter as later, but this is a little bit unchartered territory, and we're now scrambling to look at that kind of experience.  We're just in the preliminary stages, I think.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Yes.  Professor Tolley, I'd like to follow up on the previous question that I asked you.  In light of what we have seen here, and I think Commissioner Goldway touched on a good point there in comparing what's going on with the anthrax situation to other scares that we've seen out here in a consumer basically driven market.



Now, previously I asked whether or not, you know, you had been asked to look at your volume forecast and whether or not you felt that you would be asked to look at it in the future by the United States Postal Service, correct?



THE WITNESS:  You asked me that, yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Right.



THE WITNESS:  I said we had not been asked to do a new forecast at this point.  I don't know what will be requested in the future.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  All right.  Now let me give you a prime example, Professor Tolley, bringing it home.



Personally, we haven't actually had any mail delivered here to our Commission, to our business, I would say since October, the last week in October.  We know the effects that have been running pretty rampant through the Brentwood facility over here, and we know, you know, the amount of volume that goes through there, the employees and the fact that they deliver to 300,000 plus residents and in excess of 30,000 businesses, you know, in and around Capitol Hill.



When you look at your volumes, not only, Dr. Tolley, were we not getting mail delivered, but there was no mail being picked up here at this building, and I would imagine at other mail boxes situated, you know, around Washington, D.C., mail was laying dormant.  If you don't have the collection, then quite naturally you don't have that cancellation. In other words, for every letter that's been laying in these boxes around just Washington, D.C., if we don't cancel out that 34 cent first class letter, then that has a profound impact.



I would imagine or I would think that with this case having been filed and announced on the morning of the September 11 attack, I would think it would be a little puzzling that no one from headquarters, from postal headquarters, has asked either you or Dr. Thress or Mr. Bernstein or Mr. Musgrave to revisit, you know, your forecast in light of the fact that we're all in pretty much a financial hold, and we don't know what our 2001-1 is going to generate as far as revenue for the Postal Service.



Logically, aren't you expecting a call from them, or shouldn't someone be contacting either you or Mr. Thress or Mr. Bernstein or Mr. Musgrave about that fallout in volume?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I expect it will happen, but I don't want to speak for the Postal Service decisions.  I expect that it will happen.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  But you do realize that when we talk about volume, that volume is basically what drives the economy of the United States Postal Service?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I certainly do.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  With what transpired on September 11 and with what has occurred since, the anthrax situation, the quarter that you keep mentioning, would that be about in line with when these events occurred?



THE WITNESS:  Well, we're talking about the first quarter, which began in September.  It's basically September, October and November.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And November, which is where we are now, right?



THE WITNESS:  Exactly.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  All right.



THE WITNESS:  We have done a lot of looking at our forecast versus the actual events.  I thought your question was have we done a new forecast.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Or will you be doing one?  It wouldn't be out of the ordinary if you were asked to?



THE WITNESS:  It certainly wouldn't be.  I expect that we'll be asked.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Can I?  Your own research institute or staff of colleagues is doing this evaluation and looking into these things on your own?  You haven't been asked to do any general work about volume by the Postal Service?  You said you had not been asked to do a new forecast.



THE WITNESS:  Right.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  But have you been asked to do other work about --



THE WITNESS:  Oh, yes.  We're communicating all the time about these things we're talking about.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  I see.  So you are providing the Postal Service with information about impacts on volume and what may or may not have occurred in previous scare instances, et cetera, et cetera, so you're consulting with them on a regular basis on things?



THE WITNESS:  Absolutely.  With the effects of the under forecasting of the recession, we've done a lot of work on that.  We know that a great deal of this fall off in volume is due to that, but it's too soon to say that it's all due to that and so forth.  Yes, we're talking, as you can imagine, every day practically about it.



VICE-CHAIRMAN GOLDWAY:  Thank you.  That clarifies that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness to review whether there is a need for re-cross?



MR. KOETTING:  I think a minute or two would be sufficient, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Fine.  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  



We do think it might be beneficial to go into a little bit of detail of the, following up on one of the Commission's questions about the magnitude of the substantials that was cited in the interrogatory response from the NAA-13.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Dr. Tolley, could you give a little bit more of an explanation of the number that you cited of five to six percent?  What type of analysis is behind that magnitude of figure?


A
I'll do that.  I might start back with our forecast in June because we have to go through a lot of things to formulate a rate case.  The forecast has to go through the Postal Service which goes through a testing model and then the costing people have to come back and say no, the break-even requirement wasn't satisfied by those prices.  That kind of thing.  So it takes a long time to build a rate case and therefore we had to do our projections in June.



The base year that we chose, as you know, as used here is quarter three of this year, which means basically in the spring of this year.  So we have one full quarter to look at how that forecast is doing, basically the summer of this year.  So one thing we've done, of course, is to look how the forecast did for that one quarter and it came within less than one-half of one percent.  And if I may say so, our forecasts usually perform in that way.  So that was saying that our model seemed to be working fine up to that point.



Now if we look behind those numbers a little bit we do see something going on.  We see that that standard mail, business mail, was down compared to what we forecasted and there was a signal that there was a recession going on, the recession had been under-forecast.



About half of it, at least partially is made up by the fact that first class letters surged a bit during the summer quarter which we attribute to the tax rebate.  Everybody getting a letter and then many people getting checks during that period.



So as often happens, the under- and over-forecast for that period, for the various classes of mail, some classes, tend to average out.  That's kind of the law of averages and that certainly happened in this case.



Those under- and over-forecasts, incidentally, were not serious for those two kinds of mail.



Then we come to an interesting thing. The Postal year is different from the government fiscal year.  The Postal year has 364 days instead of 365 days, so it gets out of kilter with the government fiscal year.  Without going into all the details, this year the Postal year ended on September 7th and the fiscal year ended on September 30th as all fiscal years -- that's normal.  Everybody else but the Postal Services is fiscal year.  



So we collect two kinds of numbers, particularly in a rate case situation.  We found that the mail volume that was recorded on September 30th for the fiscal year was below expectation.  September 7th was just before September 11th, so then we had two and a half weeks or so of post-September 11th.  What happened during that period is, for the Postal year we had predicted, not predicted, the actual volume was a slight positive over last year, the volume was not growing very much but it still was a slight positive. 



If we go to the fiscal year, the difference was enough so that for a fiscal year the volume was actually down, a negative.  It was enough to switch volumes from being positive to negative over the year.  So we're moving further toward the uncertain events.



Now we come into the present quarter that we're in.  What kind of insulation do we have there?  We have the example that the budget is coming in at $875 million or so short of what was forecasted.  The revenue figures come in a little bit before the volume figures so you can get an idea there.  That's suggesting that volume may be down say six percent, something like that, for the quarter.  There are also some very soft numbers on volume, even though for the first part of the quarter, and they also suggest declines in volume of that amount.



Let's take a simple calculation.  If the volume was down for the first quarter of this year, September, October, November, if it's down six percent then that alone is going to mean that the volume for the year will be down 1.5 percent, that's six percent spread over four quarters instead of one quarter.  And that 1.5 percent as a fraction of the $70 billion roughly of revenue of the Postal Service is about a billion dollars.  So there's a billion dollar loss going on there for the six percent.  That's why I chose the number of five percent, although I [haven't] been asked to quantify what the schedule means.  It may be an interesting exercise.



In any case, that's where we are at this point and that's why I call it substantial.  We still are in an uncertain situation.  We have had very little, we don't have any numbers yet on November which is when we'll get something on the anthrax, and the quarterly numbers will be assembled in a week or so, so we can begin to re-run a model in a preliminary way, but we still don't know what that will show us when we get to it because we still have all these things we were talking about about consumer reaction and so forth.



I hope that helps clarify.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you.



Any other questions?



(No audible response)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Tolley, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  



Thank you again, and you're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, will you introduce the next Postal witness please?



MR. KOETTING:  Postal calls as it's next witness Tom Thress.

Whereupon,


THOMAS THRESS

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was examined and testified as follows:



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Could you please state your full name for the record, please?


A
Thomas Thress.


Q
Mr. Thress, I'm handing you a document entitled Direct Testimony of Thomas E. Thress on behalf of the United States Postal Service which has been designated as USPS-T-8.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as USPS-T-8.)



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Do you have any revisions or errata to make to that testimony?


A
No, I don't.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, then would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
Mr. Thress, is it also your intent to sponsor with that testimony certain Category II Library References?


A
Yes.


Q
Are those the Library References listed in the Table of Contents as USPS-LR-J127, Data Programs and Results for Witness Thress' econometric work; LR-J128, Estimation of Permanent Income Elasticities; and LR-J129, Witness Thress' Econometric Choice Trail?


A
Yes.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Chairman, I'm handing the Reporter two copies of the Direct testimony of Thomas E. Thress on behalf of the United States Postal Service, USPS-T-8, and I request the testimony along with the associated Category II Library References be admitted into evidence.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Is there any objections?



(No response)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the Reporter with two copies of the corrected Direct testimony of Thomas E. Thress.  The testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice it will not be transcribed.




(The document previously identified as USPS-T-8 was received in evidence.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Thress, you have had an opportunity to examine the package of designated written Cross-Examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning.  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as were previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected, designated written Cross-Examination of the witness to the Reporter, and the material is received into evidence.  It is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document identified as USPS-T-8/Cross-Examination received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



Is there any additional Cross-Examination for Witness Thress?



Would counsel come forward?  Please identify yourself and your organization.



MR. STOVER:  Mr. Chairman, David Stover appearing prohacvice for the Greeting Card Association.  Mr. Swendinan is in another proceeding today and can't be here.



We have one additional interrogatory response.  It is one which was redirected to Mr. Thress from Witness Bernstein.  It was originally designated USGCA-USPS-T10-8.  We would like to move its admission.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Without objection.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as USCGA-USPS-T10-8, and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, thank you.



I am handing the witness --



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Please identify yourself and your --



MR. BAKER:  William Baker for the Newspaper Association of America.



I've handed the witness two copies of his responses to interrogatories NAA/USPS-T8-6, 7, and 8.  I would ask him if his answers would be the same today?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. BAKER:  With that, I'd move to add those to the written testimony on Cross-Examination.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as NAA/USPS-T8-6, 7 and 8, and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



Mr. Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  No.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness to review, if there's a need for Redirect?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, but I think we can dispense with that.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Thress, that completes your testimony here today.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you, and you are now excused.



(Witness excused)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you introduce your next Postal witness, please?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Gerald Musgrave.

Whereupon,


GERALD L. MUSGRAVE

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was examined and testified as follows:



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Please be seated.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Dr. Musgrave, could you please state your complete name for the record?


A
Gerald L. Musgrave.


Q
Dr. Musgrave, I've handed you the document entitled Direct Testimony of Gerald L. Musgrave on behalf of the United States Postal Service, designated as USPS-T-9.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as USPS-T-9.)


Q
Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any errata or revisions to make?


A
No.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would this be your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Was it also your intention to sponsor the associated Category II Library References?


A
Yes.


Q
Are those the Category II Library References listed in the Table of Contents as USPS-LR-J26, Derivation of Fixed Rate Price Indices; J27, Regression Material and Data; and J28, Volume Multipliers and Forecasts?


A
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, I'm handing two copies of the Direct testimony of Gerald L. Musgrave on behalf of the United States Postal Service designated USPS-T-9 to the Reporter, and I request that that testimony as well as the associated Category II Library References be received into evidence.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any objections?



(No response)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  I will direct counsel to provide the Reporter with two copies of the corrected testimony of Gerald L. Musgrave.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice it will not be transcribed.




(The document previously identified as USPS-T-9 was received in evidence.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Musgrave, have you had an opportunity to examine the package of designated written Cross-Examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make?



THE WITNESS:  No.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written Cross-Examination of Witness Musgrave to the Reporter?  That material is received into evidence and it will be transcribed into the record.




(The document identified as USPS-T-9/Cross-Examination received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Is there any additional written Cross-Examination for Witness Musgrave?



(No audible response)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  This brings us to oral Cross-Examination.



No participants have requested oral Cross-Examination.  Is there any party that would like to come forward now and Cross-Examine Witness Musgrave?



(No audible response)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I have a couple of questions for Dr. Musgrave.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Covington.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Good morning, Dr. Musgrave.  We're pleased to have you with us today.



THE WITNESS:  Good morning.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  I was noticing in response to an interrogatory you received from the United Parcel Service you identified the volume of priority mail by various market segments such as business-to-business and then business-to-residential areas.  In light of that, do you have any sense of what is the Postal Service's share of the total business-to-residential market and business-to-business market in a two to three day timeframe?



THE WITNESS:  No, I don't.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Have you been asked to look at that specific area?



THE WITNESS:  No.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Could you discuss, in light of the fact that you can't answer that question, that prevents me from going to the second question.  But in your opinion, I would like to see as far as the USPS position would be concerned, it would not be, I would say, out of the ordinary if a study of that nature was undertaken, correct?



THE WITNESS:  I think that's correct.  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And I would imagine if we needed, as this hearing progressed in our 2001-1, if we needed to look at total business-to-residential and then total business-to-business type activities, that would be something that we would have to engage the Postal Service on basically from a Commission standpoint of view.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  



Thank you, Dr. Musgrave.  That's all I have, Chairman Omas.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have a lot of questions that are trying to get some information on what may have been and may well be a greater shift from priority mail to parcel select DPU.  And it relates to your testimony in terms of volume estimates.  



I want to begin by asking you what may be a question based on ignorance on my part.



In your Technical Appendix D of your testimony you talk about the estimated own price elasticity of priority mail decreasing and the parcel post cross price elasticity increasing.  Could you explain that to me?



THE WITNESS:  Well, the main reason that the own price elasticity for priority mail increased was there was a change in the classification.  In the classification in the last rate case removed the 11 to 13 ounce light weight mail.  That was the mail that was the most easily transferred from priority to first class.  That mail was easily substituted and could easily previously leave priority mail and go into first class mail.  When that mail was removed from the priority mail stream the remaining mail elasticity went down.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So people using priority mail had fewer options.



THE WITNESS:  Right.  The higher weight pieces had fewer options, correct.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you know what percentage of priority mail is in what we would call the monopoly?



THE WITNESS:  Subject to --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Yeah, subject to --



THE WITNESS:  -- to the express --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- express --



THE WITNESS:  Right.  No, I don't.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But a significant portion of that is in the express statute so it doesn't really have a choice.



THE WITNESS:  I don't know.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And has less of a choice if it can't even go to first class.



What about the cross price elasticity of parcel post increasing?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure why that happened.  That was a result of our econometric estimation.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  What do you think it might mean?



THE WITNESS:  I don't know.  I wish I could be more helpful, but I just don't know.  I've puzzled about it myself, but I just don't know.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you believe that with priority mail rates rising rapidly, and the Postal Service has recommended that they go up almost 14 percent; and parcel select prices going up much more slowly; that there has been a significant shift in large parcel shippers from priority to parcel select?



THE WITNESS:  I don't know.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  If in fact that's one of the reasons for this shift that you've indicated, or the volumes that we've seen change in the last year, and the contribution to institutional costs for parcel select is about 44 cents, whereas the contribution for priority mail is on average about $2.23, do you think that such a shift from priority to parcel select could have a significant impact on Postal finances?



THE WITNESS:  I guess the arithmetic would indicate that, but my testimony doesn't involve the cost or the revenue.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Does your volume forecast include any priority mail shift to parcel select?



THE WITNESS:  No.  Not explicitly, no.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Not explicitly.



THE WITNESS:  Right.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  DO you know if the Postal Service has done any other studies to learn how much priority mail is being diverted to parcel select or might be diverted in the future?



THE WITNESS:  No, I know of no studies.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you know how such a study could be done?



THE WITNESS:  I haven't thought about it so I guess I don't know.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Wouldn't you think that when you do your studies about price elasticity and you study things like a UPS strike or seasonality or other things that you would also consider cross price elasticity between relatively comparable services within the Postal Service?  Wouldn't that be a standard measurement tool for economists?



THE WITNESS:  It might be, but I just haven't really, I haven't been asked or I haven't thought of it independently.  I just really haven't considered that we had enough information really to study that yet.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you know what portion of priority mail currently consists of what would be the competitive parcel segment, the business-to-business, business-to-residence over the express statute weight?  Do you know what percent would fall into that category?



THE WITNESS:  Not in the express statute, no.  One of the interrogatories asked the Postal Service what was that distribution and we provided that.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.



Does the Postal Service know how much priority mail is sent bulk as opposed to --



THE WITNESS:  They might know, but I don't, and I don't recall seeing that.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  If you were to get that figure would that help you in being able to estimate what portion of priority mail might be subject to shift to parcel select?



THE WITNESS:  We would need several or many years of data to put that into our models.  The reason why they work so well is because we have a data history.  Just one or two sample points will help.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  In your forecast you have trends that show the priority mail total volume.  Maybe not market share, but total volume was increasing except in the last year.



THE WITNESS:  I think that's correct.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I'm pretty sure that's right.  



I think there are those of us in this small little postal world who think that that last year's shift represents a more permanent trend.  Parcel select shift being one of those reasons.  There may be others.  The adequacy of priority mail service in comparison to its competition might be another one.



But it seemed to me in your model you've averaged in that small decrease in this last year and still are forecasting an increase in priority mail volume, is that correct?



THE WITNESS:  That's true, even though we have this negative trend in our model that counts for some of that, or might account for some of it.  We still, I think we're optimistic compared to what the current economic outlook would indicate.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you think the current economic outlook at this moment would make you rethink that priority mail volume forecast?



THE WITNESS:  I think we might.  I think that, I'm not sure, but I think that the weakening economic conditions would be something that would cause us to think about that.  We haven't been asked in the same way that Mr. Tolley hasn't been asked, but I think it's something that should be thought of very seriously.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Finally, just to touch on an issue that I raised in an aside.  In economic modeling, is there a way in which you can not only do cross price elasticity with products that are competitive, as you seem to have done, but to evaluate the relative service of those products?  Because one of my concerns for several years has been problems with the service of priority mail.  And it's not just a question of its price in comparison to its competitors, but its service reliability in comparison to its competitors.



Is there a way that economists factor in that relationship of competition when they estimate elasticity, volume growth, et cetera?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, people do that.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you do it in your models?



THE WITNESS:  We haven't, no.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Earlier, Dr. Musgrave, I asked you if you had any sense of what the Postal Service's share of total business-to-business and business-to-residential volume was as it relates to a two to three day market, and you said that you didn't know that.  As a matter of fact there were quite a few questions you didn't know that Commissioner Goldway asked you.



I was wondering, in light of the fact that I think your role as far as providing testimony or developing testimony before the Postal Service was that you were basically looking at volume forecasts for specifically priority mail and express mail, correct?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  In response to an interrogatory, Dr. Musgrave, I'd like to refer you to your response to UPS/USPS-T9-8.  If you can find the hard copy of that.



What it is is that you were asked -- That's UPS/USPS-T9-8.



(Pause)



THE WITNESS:  I'm there.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.



It says provide for base year 2000, number one, the volume of priority mail that was sent by residential customers and number two, separately, the volume that was sent by business.  If this information is not available, provide the Postal Service's best estimate of such volume.



I understand 8.  What is the correct answer to 8(b)?



You have the estimate for GFY2000 is 107.2 million pieces?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Would that be one billion?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Just wanted to clarify that in my mind.  Thanks a lot, Doctor.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. McKeever?



MR. McKEEVER:  Thank you Commissioner Omas.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. McKEEVER:  


Q
How are you?


A
I'm happy to see you again.


Q
In response to some questions from Commissioner Goldway you referred to the change in the break point between first class mail and priority mail, do you remember that?


A
Yes.


Q
The result of that change in break point would be to take volume away from priority mail and put it into first class mail instead, is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So if you were to ignore that change in break point and take that volume and leave it in priority mail, the priority mail volume would be greater, is that correct?


A
I think so, yes.


Q
There were also some questions about priority mail's cross price elasticity with parcel post.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
I think you indicated that that is increasing that elasticity?


A
I think it's decreasing.


Q
Decreasing.  What does that --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  The parcel post has increased.



THE WITNESS:  From the last case to now, yes.  It was .05 in the previous case and .096 in the current.



BY MR. McKEEVER:  


Q
So the absolute value has increased.


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  Does that indicate to you that parcel post is a closer substitute for priority mail than it was before?


A
No.  I know that there are people here that like to use those elasticity measures as a measure of competition, and I understand why people want to do that.



What I always want to point out is that competition can be very much more diversified than what only happens in price.



It's true that when elasticity goes up, the more price sensitive.  I'm more than happy to say that.  But when we start using words like more competitive and words like that, competition is so broad and so intense I don't like to use those terms.


Q
But you are willing to say that there is more price sensitivity than there was before.


A
Oh, yes.


Q
And am I clear that we were talking about parcel post and priority mail?


A
Yes.


Q
In that sense you're viewing those two as competitive products.


A
Alternative, sure.


Q
Okay.  There were also a question or two, there was also a question or two from Commissioner Goldway indicating there was a certain rate increase proposed for priority mail and a lower rate increase proposed for parcel select.  Do you recall that?


A
I remember her saying that.


Q
Do you know whether in fact certain parcel select prices are actually proposed by the Postal Service to decrease in this case?


A
No.


Q
You don't know that?


A
No.



MR. McKEEVER:  That's all I have, Mr. Commissioner.  Thank you. 



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. McKeever.



Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  If we could just have another couple of minutes please, Mr. Chairman?



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Great.



You know, at this point why don't we take about a ten minute break and come back at 11:15. Thank you.



(Recess taken)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  The Postal Service has no Redirect, Mr. Chairman.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Musgrave, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contributions to our record.



Thank you again, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you please introduce your next witness for today?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Peter Bernstein.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Bernstein, would you raise your right hand?

Whereupon,


PETER BERNSTEIN

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was examined and testified as follows:



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you.  Be seated.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Could you please state your full name for the record?


A
Yes, it's Peter Daniel Bernstein.


Q
Mr. Bernstein, I've handed you a copy of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Peter Bernstein on behalf of the United States Postal Service which has been designated as USPS-T-10.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as USPS-T-10.)


Q
Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Does the copy I have handed you contain the revised pages that were submitted on December 10th?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
Do you have any additional changes to make this morning?


A
Yes, I do have one revision.



On page 65 of my testimony, line 22, the second efficient should actually be inefficient.


Q
Could you please read the sentence as it now appears in your revised testimony?


A
Yes.  "Postal prices that are below the incremental cost of a less efficient private firm are not economically inefficient, although it is recognized that this remains a contentious issue."


Q
Is that change reflected in the copy of the testimony that I've handed you?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And do you have any further changes to make?


A
No, I don't.


Q
With those revisions if you were to testify orally today would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
And was it your intention also to sponsor the Category II Library References contained in your Table of Contents?


A
Yes.


Q
And those are USPS-LR-J133, Projection of Future Values of Internet Variables; and J134, Bernstein Pricing Models.  Correct?


A
Correct.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, I'm handing the Reporter two copies of the Direct testimony of Peter Bernstein on behalf of the United States Postal Service, USPS-T-10, and I request that the testimony along with the associated library references be admitted into evidence.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Without objection, I will direct counsel to provide the Reporter with two copies of the corrected Direct testimony of Peter Bernstein.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document previously identified as USPS-T-10 was received in evidence.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Bernstein, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written Cross-Examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



I want to just add that we have included my entire response to GCA interrogatory number 16.  Originally it was missing the second, or the last part of it.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to your answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written Cross-Examination of Witness Bernstein to the Reporter?  That material is received into evidence and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document identified as USPS-T-10/Cross-Examination received in the record.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:

Is there any additional Cross-Examination for Witness Bernstein?



Mr. Ackerly?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. ACKERLY:


Q
Mr. Bernstein, I believe that the packet did not include your answer which we received late, the ABANAPM-T-10-5.  I am handing you two copies of your answer to this question and ask if this question were asked you today would your answer be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. ACKERLY:  I'm handing two copies to the Reporter and ask that the document in question be transcribed into the record and admitted into evidence.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Without objection.




(Answer ABANAPM-T-10-5 was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



BY MR. ACKERLY:


Q
Mr. Bernstein, am I correct from what you said a moment ago that your answers to all four parts of interrogatory 16 by GCA are in the packet that has just gone into the --


A
Yes, that is correct.



MR. ACKERLY:  Thank you.  That's all I have.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Ackerly.



By the way, Mr. Ackerly was with the Direct Marketing Association.



MR. STOVER:  David Stover, Greeting Card Association.



I have a packet of GCA interrogatories and responses which was filed on the 12th, and I will hand the witness a copy and ask him if his answers would be the same if he were asked orally today.



Please note that the cover sheet inadvertently includes number eight, which was redirected to Witness Thress.



(Pause)



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. STOVER:  I will give the Reporter two copies and ask that they be transcribed and entered.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Without objection.

//




(The document identified as USPS-T-10/Interrogatories were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//
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//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  This brings us to the oral Cross-Examination of Mr. Bernstein.  Several parties have requested oral Cross-Examination.  Direct Marketing Association, Greeting Cards of America, and United Parcel Service.



Mr. Ackerly?  Direct Marketing Association.



MR. ACKERLY:  We have no oral Cross-Examination at this time.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Ackerly.



Greeting Card Association, Mr. Stover?



MR. STOVER:  We likewise have no oral Cross at this time.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, sir.



Mr. McKeever?



MR. McKEEVER:  Mr. Commissioner, we're going to make it unanimous.  We have no Cross-Examination either.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. McKeever.



Well, Mr. Bernstein, that completes your presence here today.  Excuse me, I sort of have to laugh.  I never expected all three.



That completes your presence here today and your testimony.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to the record.



Thank you.  You're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Well, this includes today's hearing.  We will reconvene again tomorrow morning at 9:30 a.m. where we will receive testimony from Postal Service witnesses Shaw, Pafford, Hunter, Harahush and Xie.



I thank you for your presence and we'll see you in the morning.



Thank you.



(The hearing was concluded at 11:26 a.m.)
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